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The mandate of this ad hoc activity was to investigate compatibility issues regarding the relationship of MPEG-4 video with Rec. H.263, specifically including encouraging software development, conducting bitstream exchanges, and identifying all possible incompatibility issues in syntax.

The goal of MPEG-4 visual compatibility with H.263 baseline bitstreams was adopted in both the ITU-T and ISO/IEC JTC1 communities some time ago, so all that has really been needed has been a conscientious dedication to ensuring that nothing is accidentally neglected.  Here is a summary of what transpired on this topic recently:

MPEG approved adoption of H.263 baseline compatibility in spirit in Stockholm last year, and in particular in Tokyo early this year.  However, the details of a few sections remained to be fully correct when the “Final Committee Draft” (FCD) was produced.

MPEG expressed an intent to make a number of changes to its visual draft at the Dublin (July) meeting by issuing a “Study of FCD,” (SoFCD) but was procedurally not able to change the draft until the Atlantic City (October) meeting.  The Atlantic City meeting was the last chance to affect the intended content prior to final International Standard (IS) approval.

A bug recently crept into one of the software MPEG-4 visual implementations.  Gunn Klungsøyr noticed this, and it was soon fixed.  By October, both MPEG-4 software packages were able to decode H.263 baseline bitstreams with conformant results.  In fact, the two MPEG-4 packages both produced the same exact output pictures for the test suite.

Minor changes to ensure compatibility were approved in Atlantic City.  Action requests from the “National Body” level as well as MPEG consensus were required in order to make changes at this stage.

Upon completion of editing for the changes approved in Atlantic City, MPEG will issue its “Draft IS” (DIS), which will have a final Yes/No vote and then is expected to become an IS.

The editors are conducting their final drafting work to incorporate the various changes approved in Atlantic City, and will make their initial draft available for review in mid-November.  After a quick final checking of this editing by the members, the DIS will be issued very shortly thereafter.

All parties concerned have worked toward this common goal of baseline H.263 compatibility, and their efforts should be greatly appreciated.  MPEG-4 visual decoders will be fully assured to have the capability of decoding H.263 baseline bitstreams.
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